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Last year’s UCHS Homecoming Queen Joanna Irvin crowns the 2017 Homecoming Queen 
Jessica Palomo as her father looks on. Photo/Todd Forrest

Board of Education approves purchase of 10 new buses

Union County Schools will soon be acquiring 10 new school buses to replace older models. 
Photo/Shawn Jarrard

Come Christmastime, 
the Union County School 
System will be getting 10 
brand new Blue Bird school 
buses to replace the oldest 
buses in its fleet.

And no, it’s not Santa 
providing the buses – it’s 
E-SPLOST dollars.

The Union County 
Board of Education approved 
the purchase of the buses in 
the Tuesday, Sept. 19, regular 
board meeting, and the buses 
are expected to be ready for use 
by the end of December.

All told, the buses will 
cost $1,016,891, and will be 
funded with current E-SPLOST 

money originally approved by 
voters back in 2013.

Longtime Union County 
Schoo l s  Transpor t a t ion 
Director Stanley Garrett, who 
has been with the schools 
for more than four decades, 
presented the bids in the 
board’s work session that same 
Tuesday.

Garrett told the board 
that the two companies that bid 
on the bus contract were the 
only ones around that still build 
snub-nosed buses, which is the 
kind of bus Garrett prefers 
due to their heavier build and 
impressive durability.

The new Blue Bird buses 
– nine 72-passenger buses and 
one 54-passenger handicap 
accessible bus – will join the 

system’s predominately Blue 
Bird fleet by replacing 10 older 
buses.

Currently, the system 
runs 38 routes with 38 buses, 
picking up 954 kids in the 
morning and dropping off 
1,341 kids in the afternoon. 

That’s a total of about 
1,435 miles driven every day 
on regular routes for students, 
not including field trips and 
sporting events.

The other company that 
bid on the E-SPLOST bus 
contract was Thomas Built 
Buses, though their price came 
in a couple thousand dollars 
higher than Blue Bird.

Each of the 10 buses will 
be outfitted with REI cameras 

BRMEMC Attorney
Ford resigns; search
for new lawyer begins

Larry Ford, former attorney 
for the Board of Directors 
of the Blue Ridge Mountain 
EMC. Photo/Shawn Jarrard

Blue Ridge Mountain 
EMC’s Board of Directors are 
looking for a new attorney.

EMC Attorney Larry 
Ford has resigned effective 
immediately, Board President 
Mickey Cummings said.

“ We  r e c e i v e d  a n 
email from him tendering 
his resignation, effective 
immediately,” Cummings 
said. “He offered to help until 
we find someone else. We’re 
already looking for another 
attorney.”

At the Board’s Sept. 18 
monthly meeting, the Board 
appointed a three-member 
search committee to find a new 

Everything changed for 
Jessica Palomo the moment 
her name was announced over 
the Mike Colwell Memorial 
Stadium public address system 
on Friday night.

“It still hasn’t sunk in 
what just happened, maybe it 
will by tomorrow,” Palomo 
said, still in a bit of shock just 
moments after being crowned.

Palomo was crowned 
the 2017-2018 Union County 
High School Homecoming 
Queen after being selected by 
her peers as one of the five 
representatives of the senior 
class heading into the school’s 
annual Spirit Week.

The weeklong celebration 
culminated in the Friday 
night football game against 
top-ranked Greater Atlanta 
Christian. 

And following an hour 

McGregor honored for 50 years in 
law enforcement at county meeting

Union County Sole Commissioner Lamar Paris with Union 
County Sheriff’s Deputy David McGregor in the Thursday, 
Sept. 21, county commission meeting. Photo/Lily Avery

Humane Society celebrates 
17 years of Puttin’ on the Dog  

Mountain Shelter Humane Society Director Lisa McConnell 
at the 2017 Puttin’ on the Dog fundraiser gala. Photo/Lily 
Avery

Tribal nations receive 
warm welcome in Meeks Park

Representatives of four tribal nations unveiling the statue called 
“Transcendent” in Meeks Park on Thursday, Sept. 21. Pictured 
here, L-R: Richard French, Victoria Vazquez, Muscogee (Creek) 
Second Chief Louis Hicks, and United Keetoowah Band Chief 
Joe Bunch. Photo/Shawn Jarrard

Authorities search 
for meth mastermind

Clara Mendoza

Land swap creates opportunity for 
four-way traffic at 515 and Gooch Bypass

I t  was  a  t ime  f o r 
recognition on Thursday, 
Sept. 21 at the Union County 
Commission Meeting as Union 
County sheriff’s Deputy David 
McGregor was honored and 
recognized for his countless 
years of public service. 

During the first portion 
of the meeting, Union County 
Sole Commissioner Lamar 
Paris held a special dedication 
for McGregor, signing a 
p roc lamat ion  dec la r ing 
Sept. 21 as David McGregor 
Appreciation Day, an honor he 

See Search, Page 3A

Countless community 
members gathered together in 
celebration for the 17th Annual 
Puttin’ on the Dog, held at 
the North Georgia Technical 
College on Saturday, Sept. 23, 
all in the name of helping four-
legged futry companions. 

Hosted by the Mountain 
Shelter Humane Society, 
which serves both Union and 
Towns counties, the event is 
the shelter’s biggest fundraiser 
of the year, bringing in more 
than $20,000 annually. 

Aside from the gala 

U n i o n  C o u n t y 
government has swapped 1.02 
acres and $35,000 cash to the 
Jenkins family for 1.13 acres 
adjacent to the Union County 
Farmers Market.

The swapped prop-
erties are adjacent to one 

another, Union County Sole 
Commissioner Lamar Paris 
said.

The deal allows the 
county to work with the Georgia 
Department of Transportation 
to create a four-way traffic 
intersection at Georgia 515 and 
Glenn Gooch Bypass.

In late May, Union 
County Sole Commissioner 
Lamar Paris announced that 

the county would purchase 13 
acres of land from the family of 
Leon Davenport.

The land adjoins the 
Union County Farmers Market, 
and connects its easternmost 
area across the 

But te rnut  Creek  to 
Georgia 515.

“If you know me, the 
only property I’m interested 

By Charles Duncan
North Georgia News
editor@nganews.com

The footpr int  of  a 
methamphetamine ring just 
got much, much larger.

On Tuesday, Sept. 20, 
the Lumpkin County Sheriff’s 
Office, Appalachian Regional 
Drug Enforcement Office and 
FBI agents executed additional 
search warrants in Dahlonega, 

at 289 Iberian Road and 126 
Antique Way, based on the 
analysis of evidence seized 
last week.  

Agents discovered that 
the residence on Iberian Road 
had been destroyed by fire. The 
State Fire Marshal’s Office is 
investigating this suspicious 
fire as an arson. 

Agents located a second 

North Georgia Mountains 
community members filled 
Meeks Park on Thursday, 
Sept. 21, to join the We Are 
Still Here Native American 
Initiative in welcoming home 
descendants of native peoples 
forced from their homelands 
during the tragic period of the 
Trail of Tears.

Those gathered for the 
occasion shared a variety of 
positive feelings throughout the 
historic event that Thursday, 
perhaps best embodied by 
the Native Praise Choir’s 
performance of the Cherokee 
hymn “I’m Building a Bridge,” 
which the group sang among 
other Christian hymns in both 
English and Native American 
languages. 

Honored guests included 
Second Chief Louis Hicks of 
the Muscogee (Creek) Nation, 
Chief Joe Bunch of the United 

Union County 
Saddle Club

hosts Ultimate 
Horseman's 
Challenge
Sept. 30th

See page 5B See page 4BSee page 6A

Softball
Sept 26 @ Fannin co 6 PM

Sept 28 @ GAC 6 PM
FOOTBALL

Sept. 29 @ East Hall 7:30

UGH 
Auxiliary

Book and Gift
Fair

Thursday, Sept. 28th
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On Sept. 14, 1917, a 
legend was born in Choestoe.

He didn't start out as 
a legend, however, he grew 
into being the favorite son of 
Union County.

Byron Herbert Reece, 
also influenced the North 
Georgia News by inspiring 
a student newspaper section, 
that was a common, weekly 
component of the newspaper 
in the 1940s, and 1950s.

In honor of his Cen-
tennial birthday, the newspa-
per has restored that student 
newspaper section.

Without further adieu, 
the North Georgia News intro-
duces the 2017-2018 UCHS 
Newspaper Club.

Union County High 
School promotes effort and 
action from students, and this 
attitude is evident in the suc-
cess of its newspaper staff. 

Here is some informa-
tion to get to know these out-
standing individuals. 

Cariann Busbee: Cari-
ann, a junior at UCHS, is in-
volved in theater, Beta Club, 
Fellowship of Christian Ath-
letes, and is on student lead-
ership. 

Cariann enjoys being 
outside, singing in her youth 

High School Newspaper Staff: From left to right front row: Ian Clemmons, Cariann Busbee, Stephen 
Normyle, Megan Byrd, Carson Chambers. Back row: Madison Terry, Emmi Schakat, Taylor Evans (not 
pictured), and teacher sponsor Teena Atkins (not Pictured)
band at church, and playing 
the Ukulele. She is very ex-
cited and grateful for being 
able to write for the student 
Newspaper Club. 

Emmi Schakat: Emmi, 
a senior at UCHS, is involved 
in Fellowship of Christian 
Athletes, FFA, Cross Coun-
try, Soccer, Beta Club, Unit-
ed Community Bank Junior 
Board of Directors, and the 
Secretary of State Student 

Ambassador Program. 
Emmi is thankful to 

North Georgia News for giv-
ing the school this opportuni-
ty, and looks forward to high-
lighting the school’s success 
for the community to see. 

Taylor Evans: Taylor, 
a senior at UCHS, is a man-
ager of the football team, and 
a member of Harmony Grove 
Baptist Church youth group. 

After high school, she 

plans to go to college to do 
something in sports medicine 
or nursing. Her favorite thing 
to do is hangout with friends 
and family, and she is so ex-
cited to be part of the News-
paper Club. 

Ian Clemmons: Ian, a 
junior at UCHS, is involved 
in Spanish Club and Interact 
Club and is extremely excited 
to now be part of the school 
newspaper. 

In his free time, he 
enjoys spending time with 
friends and family or working 
at his family business, Sun-
rise Grocery.

Carson Chambers: Car-
son, a junior at UCHS, is an ac-
tive member of the Beta Club, 
Interact Club, Recycling Club, 
and HOSA club, and she is a 
member of the Yearbook Staff. 

She serves as a manager 
of the football team and is a 
member of the golf team. 

In addition, Carson has 
enjoyed dancing for 14 years. 
One of her favorite memories 
is having the opportunity to 
dance on the field at Sanford 
Stadium (Georgia Bulldogs 
stadium) during halftime. 

Madison Terry: Madi-
son, a senior at UCHS, serves 
on the staff of the UCHS Year-
book Staff and is a member of 
the Beta Club, Interact Club, 
and student leadership. 

Recently, Madison add-
ed the school’s Newspaper 
Club to her list. 

Madison enjoys spend-
ing as much time as she can 
with her family and friends 
before heading off to college 
next fall. 

One interesting fact 
about Madison is that she is 
an avid lover and listener of 
70s and 80s music. She can-
not wait to see what is to 
come for the Newspaper Club 

this year.   
Stephen Normyle: Ste-

phen, a senior at UCHS, is 
involved in Mock Trial as the 
former leading plaintiff attor-
ney for the 2016-2017 school 
year; he has been in Mock Tri-
al since he was a freshman. 

He has also been in 
ensemble for two years now. 
Stephen is very fond of music 
and instruments, and he has 
played the violin since he was 
in Sixth Grade. 

He has also been teach-
ing himself the piano for al-
most a year now. 

Megan Byrd: Megan, a 
senior at UCHS, is involved 
in theater, chorus, and the en-
vironmental club. 

She is interested in pur-
suing a career in archeology 
or forensic anthropology and 
hopes to be able to travel the 
world someday.

Teena Atkins:  Mrs. 
Atkins serves as the UCHS 
Newspaper Club’s teacher 
sponsor.  

Mrs. Atkins teaches 
World Lit, Lit/Composition I, 
and Advanced Placement Lit-
erature. She has worked for the 
Union County School System 
for 17 years and is thrilled to 
be a part of the UCHS News-
paper Club promoting student 
writing and highlighting the 
outstanding accomplishments 
of our great school system.

Farmer Poet Byron Herbert Reece works to prepare a field for planting in 
the late 1940s. Reece is the inspiration for the UCHS Newspaper Club.

Choestoe – He walked 
seven miles to school and 
back. 

He spent much of the 
day guiding a mule-drawn 
plow, chopping wood, and 
raising everything from hogs 
to potatoes. 

His long day ended by 
the crackling of the fire, lis-
tening to the Grand Ole Opry 
or his mother’s reading of the 
King James Bible.  

Electricity was still a 
few years from arrival. Cars 
and tractors were almost non-
existent in rural Georgia. 

The family’s living was 
carved out by the blade of the 
plow. This setting was life as 
usual for those who grew up in 
the sun-drenched mountains 
of Choestoe, and it is the life 
of one of the country’s most 
ingenious poets and one of 
Union County High School’s 
most outstanding alum – By-
ron Herbert Reece. 

  “Hub,” as friends and 
family called him, attended 
Union County High School 
from 1931-1935. As a student, 
he was quickly recognized for 
his creativity and knack for 

award. 
Alongside his brilliant 

literary works, he became a 
professor at Emory Univer-
sity, University of California, 
Los Angeles, and his alma 
mater, Young Harris College 
– quite an impressive track 
record for a thin, leathery 
mountain farmer. 

Yet, despite his pas-
sion for writing, he is nota-
bly quoted as saying, “I am a 
farmer first and a writer sec-
ond.”  

He even postponed his 
college education for a year 
after high school to help with 
the family farm. 

So, what should stu-
dents take away from the life 
and character of Byron Her-
bert Reece? 

Maybe not his tendency 
to skip math class, but rather 
his commitment to the things 
he loved. Students need to ask 
themselves what they value 
most and, more importantly, 
what are they doing to prove 
that they value those things? 

Students also can learn 
that their current situation is 
no predictor of future suc-
cess. They just might have to 
be willing to grow potatoes 
in order to one day grow their 
passions and dreams.

crafting words into melodies. 
By the light of candles 

and the fireplace, he began 
what would become a distin-
guished career in writing and 
teaching. 

In 1945, he published 
his first book of poems, Ballad 
of the Bones and Other Poems, 
and in 1950 his publication, 
Bow Down in Jericho, nar-
rowly missed a Pulitzer Prize 

Union County High 
School has recently added a 
new level above the C-wing. 

The new wing includes 
a new healthcare science lab, 
two new science labs, a dual 
enrollment room, and two 
multipurpose classrooms. 

The new addition of-
fers a greatly improved learn-
ing experience for students at 
UCHS by providing much-
needed classroom space. 

The new healthcare sci-
ence, and science labs will 
allow students to do more 
hands-on projects, labs, and 
other activities. 

According to Josh 
Davis, the new addition is 
scheduled to be completed by 
the end of first semester, and 
students will begin holding 
classes in the new classrooms 

second semester. 
Also, the dual enroll-

ment room will give the Move 
On When Ready (MOWR) 

students a fully equipped Lec-
ture Hall. 

This environment al-
lows students a more college-

like setting. 
The two multipurpose 

rooms provide the school 
flexibility in regards to adding 
more classes in the future. 

The addition was 100 
percent paid for by Education 
Special Purpose Local Op-
tion Sales Tax funds, which 
were approved by the citizens 
of Union County. 

E-SPLOST is a 1-pen-
ny sales tax that everyone 
who comes through Union 
County contributes to when 
they make a purchase. 

The tax is the primary 
source of funding that al-
lows our school to carry out 
renovations and construction 
projects. 

E-SPLOST is the key 
component that solves the 
growth equation as more and 
more students arrive here in 
Blairsville-Union County.

Read more about the 
additions in the next edition. 

Construction of new classrooms in the UCHS C-Wing should be 
completed by the end of the first semester.

This year, UCHS wel-
comed several new additions 
to our school. 

While CT Hussion is 
not new to the system, he did 
step up to a new position and 
will serve as UCHS' new prin-
cipal. 

Hussion has taught in 
the Union County School Sys-
tem for seven years and served 
as assistant principal for four. 
The Newspaper Club got the 
opportunity to speak with him 
about his career, hobbies, and 
goals for UCHS.

Q. What is it about 
UCHS that you wish you had 
had as a student? Why?

C.T.: I wish that I would 
have had the flexibility and 
options that our students have 
today. It seems as though 
most students have totally 
different learning plans that 
enable them to dual enroll or 
complete CTAE certifications. 
When I went to school there 
weren't as many options.

Q. Since CT is rumored 
to stand for "chicken tender," 
what would you say your fa-
vorite dipping sauce is?

C.T.: I'm a hot sauce 
kind of guy.

Q. How do you think 
your influence will have 
made an impact on this 
school within the next five 
years?

C.T.: I am hoping that 
I will be able to use our re-
sources and personnel effec-
tively to set up a high school 
experience unmatched for our 
kids.

Q. What drew you to 
pursue a teaching career at 
UCHS specifically?

C.T.: I used to teach at 
Gainesville High School in 
Gainesville, and I drove up 
here to trout fish in the area. 
When my wife, who is from 
the area, said she wanted to 
move home, I jumped at it.

Q. On a scale of 1-10, 
with 1 being the least and 10 
being the most, how excited 
are you about the changes 
you have already seen at 
UCHS, and the changes you 
expect to see throughout the 
2017-2018 school year?

C.T.: I can't really give 
it a rating yet. We are a very 
high performing school so 
we are really focusing on re-
moving any barriers to learn-
ing that may still exist for our 
teachers and students. Our 
other focus is on improv-
ing communication, school 
culture, and parental engage-
ment. I would say all of those 
things are off to a great start 
though.

Q. What made you 
want to pursue a career in 
the education field?

C.T.: This is a funny 
story. In college, as a junior 
History and Business major, 
my college advisor, Dr. Pley-
sier, asked me what I was go-

C.T. Hussion
ing to do with my life. As I 
sat there, $40,000 in student 
loan debt, I responded with, 
“I don't know.” He told me, 
“You know what? You're go-
ing to be an educator.” And 
the rest is history.

Q. Who would you 
consider to be your biggest 
inspiration/role model?

C.T.: Wow. I have had 
a LOT of leaders that have 
helped shape my life so far. 
Not to be cliché, but I think 
my dad would be my big-
gest role model. As a teen, I 
thought I had all the answers. 
Somewhere around the age of 
22, my dad became the smart-
est person I knew and I would 
always call him for advice on 
big decisions.

Q. Where did you 
grow up and what school/
schools (including college) 
did attend?

C.T.: Due to my father's 
job as a sports reporter, we 
moved around a lot during 
my childhood. I went to three 
different high schools, Litho-
nia High School in Dekalb,  
Grafton High School in West 
Virginia, and Gainesville 
High School in Gainesville. I 
went to Piedmont College for 
my bachelor’s, master’s, and 
specialist degrees, and then 
finished at Kennesaw State 
for my L-6 administrative cer-
tification.

Q. If you had to choose 
one hobby to do in your free 
time, what would it be?

C.T.: I would say either 
fishing, as I mentioned ear-
lier, or shooting 3D archery 
tournaments. I haven’t had 
as much time to enjoy those 
things lately though because 
I have been busy splitting 
time between my family and 
my new job. I'm sure I will 
get better at dividing my time 
to include some “me” time a 
little more as I settle into my 
new position.

Q. What are your 
thoughts about the new 
Newspaper club we're start-
ing? And why?

C.T.: I totally support it 
because it is student driven. I 
really think that it is important 
for students to be actively en-
gaged in our school. It leads 
to a better overall school cul-
ture and a more meaningful 
high school experience.

Q. Where do you see 
yourself in 20 years?

C.T.: On a trout stream 
in Montana.

Following the events of 
Hurricane Harvey and Hurri-
cane Irma, the Union County 
High School Spanish Club is 
looking to fund relief efforts 
for those affected. 

Mrs. Van Pelt, the lead-
er of the Spanish Club, saw a 
post on Facebook regarding 
adopting a classroom in need 
following Hurricane Harvey. 

“Our community and 
our students at UCHS have 
always been so generous, so I 

thought this would be a great 
idea,” Mrs. Van Pelt said.

She filed a Google Form 
and was matched with Ben-
chomo González, a Spanish 
teacher at Kolter Elementary 
in Texas. 

Kolter Elementary is 
having to move to a complete-
ly new campus, and the staff 
is not allowed to return to the 
old school to salvage any sup-
plies, meaning they need an 
entirely new classroom set-
ting, complete with materials. 

The school has made 
an Amazon Wishlist with 
items they would need to start 

school on Sept. 25th. 
The UCHS Spanish Club 

plans to collect funds for a 
week, purchase the items, and 
have them delivered straight to 
their adopted class. 

Mrs. Van Pelt added, 
“I can’t wait to see how our 
students accept this challenge 
and raise some money to help 
other students.”

The UCHS Spanish 
Club is also considering help-
ing schools affected by Hur-
ricane Irma, but damages will 
need to be assessed first to see 
how great the needs are.

Sponsored by the North Georgia News

The UCHS Spanish Club is 
helping students impacted by 
Hurricane Harvey. 
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“Either write something 
worth reading, or 

do something worth 
writing about.” 

~ Benjamin Franklin ~


